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September 12, 2009

Re:
IR Site 2 Proposed Plan

Dear Mr. Brooks,

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the above document.

With the support of the Sierra Club and Audubon Society, we wish to state that the proposed plan for Site 2 does not meet the needs of the Wildlife Refuge or protection of wildlife and the Bay.

We have commented in the past that the characterization of the site is not complete enough to make an informed decision as to remediation. After commenting on the Remedial Investigation and the Feasibility Study, no further investigations were performed to establish a sound basis for action. Sampling was sparse and monitoring wells are widely spaced.

The costs of the Navy’s preferred alternative (soil capping and institutional controls) do not include the future costs of repairs and environmental damages due to seismic failures of the landfill berm. The costs of near-complete removal and disposal have been inflated ($73 MM was included for remedial design). The focused removal alternatives 4 and 5 should have been given more serious consideration. Therefore, these alterations cannot be evaluated accurately as to preference.
The evaluation of the Ecological Risk Assessment by Michael Johnson stated that high body weights for each receptor were used, ingestion rates were not calculated for each receptor, home range assumptions for species were incorrect, tissue concentrations in various taxa were improperly used to determine the exposure point concentrations and all bioaccumulation factors were defined as being equal to one. This resulted in the lowest probability of exposure and thus the lowest risk and resulted in the elimination of antimony, beryllium, cobalt, manganese, mercury, selenium and thallium as chemicals of concern. Selenium is a chemical of great impact to avian species, especially during migration. Because the Navy manipulated data current conclusions are not reliable.

Sampling overall was so minimal that contaminants, such as molybdenum, uranium, titanium and thallium, were eliminated because there were inadequate data to determine toxicity and groundwater sampling was collected only twice a year and intermittently over time resulting in a lack of reliable data.

The wetlands areas were not evaluated because of impacts to resident species, yet the Navy states that there are no taxa present in the wetlands and no species of concern. The only evaluation of flora was of non-native invasives. It is stated that tissue samples could not be taken as no animals were found in the ponds. However, it is also reported that stickleback fish were observed. It is also stated that benthic species are not present in the South Pond because the pond is not permanent year round and highly saline. However, vernal pools are also not year round and are know to contain organisms during the time when there is water in them and saline ponds contain organisms.

The Navy has stated that water and soil tests performed on samples from the South Pond showed no negative impact on sea urchins. It is very unusual to have a body of water such as this not contain living organisms. The first tests 

conducted on benthic species of soil and water resulted in extensive life failures. The second series of tests used organisms not found in the Bay waters, but appear to be chosen because they resist contamination. The choice of organism for testing water quality could result in no adverse effect because it is not affected by exposure to tributyl tin; however, worms and crustaceans are and that would explain the lack of arthropods in the ponds. Given the degree of manipulation to which the Navy resorted to reduce the chemicals of concern in the landfill proper, it is not unreasonable to expect that similar efforts were made to reduce contaminant loads in the pond samples.

There is a significant benzene plume under both ponds (ITSI September 2006). It is very likely that this plume is degrading the pond. The benzene plume has been shown to extend to the bay and that there is a source area to the northeast of the North Pond. Bioremediation would remove the hot spot and reduce the impact to the water quality of the ponds but this is not considered. Additionally, the Remedial Investigation found TCE and 1,4 dioxin in water samples.

Sandblasting grit, tributyl tin, was spread through the area and is an inhibitor of invertebrate growth. This could clearly lead to the lack of organisms in the ponds. Also dredge spoils from Seaplane lagoon were deposited in the wetland area. Building 5 discharged heavy metals and radioactive materials to Seaplane Lagoon through the stormdrain system. The lack of investigation of either of these constituents means that the wetlands may be left contaminated and of inferior quality to wildlife.

The landfill is identified as a municipal landfill by the State of California Department of Toxic Substances Control. However, the number and concentration of heavy metals, radiological nuclides, airplane engine parts, PCB containing oil, OEW and chemical drums belies this. This is clearly an industrial dump and requires more thorough evaluation and clean up than a municipal dump. Mount Trashmore, a municipal (residential and commercial wastes) landfill at the east end of Alameda, operated from 1953 to the 1970s. Its closure measures include a low-permeability clay cap, a gas collection system and a slurry cut-off wall along the side abutting San Leandro Bay. It seems incongruous that Site 2 which received toxic industrial wastes should have less vigorous closure requirements.

Even if it could be called a municipal landfill, Federal regulations require groundwater released from a municipal landfill to meet MCLs. Additionally, State Water Resource Control Board resolution 68-16 and 92-49 apply to the site and should be adhered to. Therefore, off-shore impacts need to be monitored. There are no off-shore monitoring locations to insure protection of the Bay shown in the Proposed Plan.

The landfill cap proposed is not suitable for burrowing animals. Because the RAB has been continuously told no animals live on the site and all documents state the site is uninhabited, the RAB requested four feet of cover and a rodent barrier. However, now that it is known that there are ground squirrels on site, even four feet of cover is not adequate. Ground squirrels in order to thrive need six feet of soil in which to burrow. The presence of ground squirrels provides a suitable diet for red tailed hawks and other raptors, keeping them from preying on the least Tern chicks. If the ground squirrel colony does not thrive, this may lead to significant negative impacts to the California least tern colony. This was not considered in developing the proposed plan. This least tern colony has consistently provided a significant percentage of annual fledglings for the entire species listed as endangered by the US Fish and Wildlife Service. Due to these potential impacts the Navy should enter into a consultation with the Service concerning the Proposed Plan and the potential impacts to the least tern colony of the preferred alternative and its proposed institutional controls.

Soil samples were taken primarily at or near the surface, or outside the areas where wastes were deposited in the landfill and dredge spoils area. Groundwater sampling was widely spaced and intermittent.

The exploratory trenches, or “pits”, were relatively shallow (a maximum of four feet deep) compared to the depth of the wastes. The proposed plan states that no drums were found. This is not significant because the trenches were so shallow, because the trenches were dug outside the designated drum disposal areas and because the trenching areas were prescreened for metal, using a Schonstedt magnetometer to avoid areas where there was buried metal.

From the RAB’s 2008 site tour, it appears that the surface elevation of the landfill is 15 to 20 feet above the water level in North Pond. The Proposed Plan describes the construction of Site 2 as starting with the construction of the seawall, followed by filling in the enclosed shallow bay waters with wastes. The wastes probably extend to a depth considerably below sea level, as has been shown in cross-sections cited by Dr. Oberdorfer in her comments. This implies that there is a considerable depth of waste material that has never been sampled. Using the estimated waste tonnage of 1.6 MM tons, the site area of 77 acres and typical in-place densities for wastes, it is estimated that the average waste depth is between 13 and 22 feet. As the fill probably is not homogenous, the maximum depth could be considerably greater.

The Navy’s preferred soil alternative (Alternative 2) of a soil cover and rodent barrier does not appear adequate to prevent the release of contamination into the ponds and Bay following a design basis earthquake. Foster Wheeler’s 2003 Geotechnical Feasibility Study for Site 2 showed lateral displacements of 20 feet due to slope instability and/or liquefaction during a strong earthquake. The Foster Wheeler analysis only looked at the seismic stability of the seawall. It is likely that the berm next to the landfill also would be subject to slope failures of about 20 feet due to a strong event. Large earthquakes on the Hayward Fault are known to occur at about 140 year intervals. As it has been almost 140 years since the last large earthquake on that fault, it is certain that the landfill will experience a strong earthquake in the not too distant future. The Navy will continue to be responsible for the resulting damages due to the release of contaminants, for repairs to the seawall, berm and land fill cover and for litigation costs associated with lawsuits brought by public entities and environmental groups.

The point of release to the waters of the Bay is the culvert in the landfill berm abutting North Pond. Except for the landfill portion in the northwest corner of the site, the seawall does not adjoin the landfill. The monitoring wells along the western and southern sides of the wetlands are unlikely to detect any contaminants because of the diluting effect of the Bay waters flushing contaminants out through the culvert.

Although the Feasibility Study mentions radium and radioactivity as being present within the body of the landfill (as opposed to the near surface), the Proposed Plan implies that radiological wastes are not present below the surface. This appears to be misleading. The first full paragraph on the right side of page 2 lists potential sources of contamination as “…general household waste and several industrial and process wastes, including asbestos, pesticides, sandblasting grit, waste oils and solvents, painting and plating wastes, inert ordnance and medical wastes”, but does not mention radiological wastes. On page 3 the first paragraph under Remedial Investigation Summary states that no radiological wastes were found during test pit activities. The cost estimate for Alternative 6 (near complete removal) includes costs of $552 MM, out of a total of $903 MM, for radiological screening and disposal. The Navy must consider sub grade (below two feet) radiological contamination to be a major potential cost.

The selected remedies should take into account global climate change and rising sea levels. It is irrelevant that other low-lying areas of Alameda may be subject to future inundation, that will be addressed separately. This long-term view is especially important because of toxic chemicals resistant to natural degradation and the 1,600-year half-life of radium 226.
There should be more monitoring wells along the west side of the landfill berm, as that is the most likely location for releases to the waters of the ponds and the Bay.

Tributyl tin should have been carried forward as a contaminant of concern. It is present in the sandblasting grit used as road base to construct the roads and berm in the landfill. It also should be present in the dredge spoil disposal area in the wetlands as those dredging wastes came from Seaplane Lagoon. Tributyl tin toxicity values are listed and were considered in the RI for Seaplane Lagoon.

Under the Navy’s preferred soil remedy additional exploratory trenching is planned in the northeast and northwest corners of the site. These trenches should be deep enough to characterize the wastes, not just materials on or near the surface. Characterization should not be solely visual; samples should be taken and analyzed for chemicals of concern, including radioactivity.

The proposed plan does not include adequate monitoring wells to guarantee the safety of the ponds and bay.

Regardless of the final remediation path chosen by the Navy and approved in the ROD, the Navy should retain responsibility for the remediation of all residual contaminants not identified or treated as a result of the final remediation actions that are revealed in the future (regardless of new owners of the property) and for all berm maintenance into the future to ensure that any contaminants remaining in the landfill are not released into the Bay due to berm failure.

The proposed plan does not include two for one mitigations for impacts to the ponds from the construction of the landfill cover.

Again, thank you for the opportunity to comment on this document.
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